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The Chase is on: Bald Eagle’s attempt to steal a shorebird meal from a peregrine.  

Nick Dunlop photo   
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December 4, 2024 

 

Dear Friends of Coastal Raptors, 

 

   Greetings from the Washington coast! I hope you enjoy this 15th edition of Coastal Raptors TIDEings. As 
always, TIDEings gives me an opportunity to share with you some of the highlights of the year gone by.   

  

   This was our 29th consecutive year of raptor surveys on coastal beaches in western Washington. Col-
leagues and I have drawn on data collected from this survey effort to model Peregrine Falcon abundance 
across nearly three decades. For the story on this effort, see the facing page.  

 

   On another note, I’ve had to pleasure to get to know Argentinian Fer López over the last couple of years 
while we both have attended Raptor Research Foundation conferences. In 2023 Fer joined us for a week-
end of surveying raptors on the coast. For this year’s TIDEings Fer has generously provided me with infor-
mation on his research tracking Merlins in the Great Lakes Region (see page 4).   

  

   In 2024 Anita Plagge joined the Coastal Raptors Board of Directors. A Grays Harbor College Professor of 
Biology, Anita shares the story of her career and connection to Coastal Raptors on page 5.   

 

   Among the goals of Coastal Raptors, one is providing people with an understanding of coastal raptors. 
To this end, in 2024 I made four presentations and wrote eight blogs for the Coastal Raptors website (see 
page 6).    

    

   On page 7 I extend my sincere thanks to people who volunteered for Coastal Raptors in 2024. Thanks to 
Rich Van Buskirk and Pam McCauley, both of whom in 2024 concluded 10 years of service as Coastal Rap-
tors Board members.    

   

  All the best to you and yours in the year ahead!   

Thanks also to Nick Dunlop, shown here, for 
sharing his awesome photos with Coastal Raptors 
over the years! 

Nick Dunlop photo (used for our logo). 
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Current Research on Peregrine Falcon Abundance  
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Since 1995, we’ve documented the occurrence of Pere-
grine Falcons and other raptors on three coastal beaches 
in Washington: Ocean Shores, Grayland and Long 
Beach. We cover the ground by four-wheel-drive vehicle 
and have completed more than 1,000 surveys over the 
years. 

 

In May writer Clayton Franke joined us for a survey at 
Long Beach, which coincidentally was the final survey to 
be included in an analysis to estimate the abundance of 
Peregrine Falcons on our study area beaches for a sci-

ence-based research paper. Clayton wanted to learn about survey protocol first-hand for a story on 
our research for The Daily World, the local paper where he was a journalist.     

 

That day we recorded 23 Bald Eagles and 11 Turkey Vultures along the survey route. We did not see 
a single peregrine, which wasn’t a surprise. Since January we’d only detected four peregrines during 
22 surveys, far fewer than typical. 

 

Our research on peregrine abundance has shown that peregrine encounter rates have decreased while Bald Eagle en-
counter rates have increased. Bald Eagles see peregrines as competitors for food. 
Bald Eagles may steal a hard-earned meal from a peregrine or, worse yet, may prey 
on an unsuspecting peregrine as it feeds.  Nick Dunlop’s photo on the front cover of 
this year’s newsletter illustrates the threat Bald Eagles pose for coastal peregrines.   

 

Our peregrine abundance estimates are derived from 250 banded peregrines, our re-sightings of banded peregrines and 
our sightings of unbanded peregrines from 1,279 surveys. Co-author Guthrie Zimmerman applied our survey rate data 
and our encounter rate data for peregrines and Bald Eagles to a sophisticated computer model to derive peregrine abun-
dance estimates. Other co-authors in this longitudinal study include Joe Buchanan, Javan Bauder, Tracy Fleming and 
Brian Millsap.   

 

Getting the word out on our efforts, Clayton’s story appeared in the summer issue of Washington Coast Magazine, pub-
lished by The Daily World. A total of 2,000 copies were printed for regional distribution. In late November, The Daily 
World reprinted the story with a few updates for the more than 6,500 newspaper subscribers.   

 

In November, co-authors and I submitted a paper on our findings to The Journal of Raptor Research for review. Pend-
ing positive reviews, our paper will be published there in 2025, 30 years after the research was initiated.     

Daily World reporter Clayton Franke. 

Summer, 2024 issue of Washington 
Coast Magazine   



Tracking Merlins for Piping Plover Conservation  

In October 2023 Fer López  joined us for raptor surveys on the coast. Among 
the highlights was banding a Peregrine Falcon. Coastal Raptors had spon-
sored Fer’s travel cost from his Washington to ours. Fer is a post-doctoral 
researcher studying Merlins in connection with the Smithsonian’s National 
Zoo and Conservation Biology Institute in Washington, DC.   Afterward we 
both flew to Albuquerque, New Mexico to attend the 2023 Raptor Research 
Foundation conference.  

Merlin  

In June 2024 I received an email from Fer which included the photo at left 
and where he wrote, “Hi Dan, How are you? This Merlin was named Dan in 
your honor... We hope to collect lot of data with Dan.”  

 

“Dan” the Merlin was captured near the shores of Lake Michigan in North 
Port, Michigan. He was transported 100 miles to the village of De Tour on 
Michigan’s Upper Peninsula. Beach habitat in North Port is important for the 
Piping Plover, a shorebird on the Endangered Species List. After a few days, 
“Dan” returned to Northport and, as of this writing, has flown to the Caribbe-
an for the winter.  

 

The study goals are to determine the effectiveness of the Merlin transloca-
tions and to learn about Merlin space use. These goals are only possible 
through satellite telemetry, and only in recent years has this type of transmit-
ter been made small enough to fit on the jay-sized Merlin. Over two field sea-
sons, Fer deployed 28 transmitters in total.  

Piping Plover on the beach in Michigan. These shorebirds may be preyed upon by Merlins during the nesting season. 

Wearing Coastal Raptors stock-
ing caps, Fer and his wife Emi in 
the field a Merlin named “Dan, ” 
my namesake.  

Fernando (Fer) López  and me.  

Emi López releases a translocated Merlin far from 
Piping Plover nesting  habitat.  
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Merlin ready for transport 
by vehicle.  



Anita Plagge Joins the Coastal Raptors Board 
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Where does the time go?  I’ve been teaching biol-
ogy for over 25 years.  For nearly a decade, my 
husband Tim and I ran an outreach science edu-
cation company in San Diego, California.  Since 
then, I’ve been teaching a variety of biology 
courses to college-level students, currently at 
Grays Harbor College in Aberdeen, Washington.  
One class I regularly teach is a survey of biology 
course where fully one-quarter of the course fo-
cuses on the process of science. We also discuss 
the value and importance of citizen science.   

 

Enter Coastal Raptors! Not only does Coastal 
Raptors rigorously collect scientific data on fas-
cinating creatures but they welcome and encour-
age “regular” citizens to actively participate in that data collection and “do science!”  The direct educational 
reach of Coastal Raptors extends to publications, presentations, and the teaching of volunteers while on sur-
veys. This educational research is  further extended when participants like me share my experiences with my 
students!  I met Dan and got involved with Coastal Raptors field work several years ago thorough Tom 
Kuester, friend and fellow teacher at Grays Harbor College. Being involved in Coastal Raptors’ work has been 
a privilege.   

By Anita G. Plagge, Professor of Biology, Grays Harbor College, Aberdeen 

Anita at the head of the table at the George Johnson House B&B for a 
retreat along with: Clayton Franke (front left), Tom Kuester (back 
left), yours truly (front right) and Tim Plagge.  

Birds of the World Donated to Grays Harbor College   

In September, I donated my set of the Handbook of the Birds of the World to the John Spellman Library at 
Grays Harbor College. The 17-volumes provide expert natural history information on the more than 11,000 
plus bird species worldwide in text, stunningly beautiful photographs, range maps and more. In recent 
year’s I’d been taking advantage of these references through the electronic editions available online 
through a membership fee. It’s my hope that these volumes will draw student attention to the wonderful 
world of birds, prominently perched as they are in library reference section. 

College librarian Adrienne Rouse  

receiving Birds of the World.  



Education Presentations in  2024 
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Date Title Audience/Location 

March 2 Using  Plumage Characteristics to 
Age Bald Eagles 

Coastal Raptors Retreat, George Johnson House, Ocean Park, WA 

July 28 Days with Washington’s Coastal Rap-
tors (see below) 

Young people looking into careers in wildlife biology/youtube  

September 29 Care of Creation Saron Evangelical Lutheran Church, Hoquiam, WA 

October 24 Estimated Annual Abundance of Mi-
gratory Peale’s Peregrine Falcons in 
Coastal Washington, USA 

Raptor Research Foundation 2024 Conference, Charlottesville, NC 

 

For Days with Washington’s Coastal Raptors I was interviewed by John Beaumont for his 
youtube channel, The Practical Animal. Based in the United Kingdom, the primary goal of  the 
channel is to provide young people with insight into the types of careers available in wildlife 
biology. Quoting John, “We interview industry professionals, asking questions the answers to 
which cannot easily be found from an internet search.” 

 

The Practical Animal currently hosts 544 videos and has 248 subscribers. It’s available at  
www.youtube.com/@thepracticalanimal. For anyone interested in watching my  22-minute 
interview, click here or use the link below.  

 

www.youtube.com/watch?v=Rle-PHFWBao 

John Beaumont 

• The Peale’s Peregrine Falcon: A Quintessential Coastal Raptor 

• The Aleutian Peregrine Falcon 

• Friendly Falcons 

• Perhaps the Most Unique Looking Peregrine Falcon I Have Seen Here 

• Where’d That Carcass Go? 

• Artist Hans Peeters 

• Steller’s Sea-Eagle: My Lucky Encounter with Stella! 

• Remembering Bald Eagle B/O 

 

Blogs Posted in 2024 

Available at the link coastalraptors.com/blog  

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Rle-PHFWBao


Contributing Time   

Many thanks to:  

 

Rich Van Buskirk and Pamela McCauley-concluding 10 years of service as Coastal Raptors Board  

members  

Dale Larson-repairing brake lights and adding rear reflectors to the Coastal Raptors utility trailer 

Charlotte Killien-hosting overnight stays for Coastal Raptors guests at the George Johnson House B & B 

Kelly Rupp, Tom Phipps and Glenn Marquardt-driving their personal vehicles when a second vehicle 
was needed for raptor surveys at Long Beach 

Dave Murnen-adding a rain roof to the pigeon coop 

And dozens of you-participating in raptor surveys in 2024 

Your contribution is Tax Deductible. You can donate by check (payable to Coastal Raptors; send to  

90 Westview Drive, Hoquiam, WA 98550) or online at www.coastalraptors.com. THANKS! 

Tom Rowley photo  

Page 7 

Contributing Financial Support 

Coastal Raptors goals 

• Conduct scientific research 

• Provide education programs  

• Train wildlife biologists 

• Collaborate with experts in 
wildlife research and 
management 
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Financial support from individuals the essential to the success of Coastal Raptors. Please consider 
helping us move forward by making a tax-deductible contribution toward operating expenses. Do-
nors so far in 2024 and all 2023 donors are recognized on page 8.   

Annual operating expenses for Coastal Raptors: $10,000—$12,000  

Board of Directors 

• Dan Varland, Executive Director 

• Dale Larson,  President 

• Javan Bauder, Vice President 

• Anita Plagge 
 

 



Many Thanks to Coastal Raptors Supporters 

2023 Donors 

2024 Donors (as of December 3) 

Jerry and Norma Abma, Sharon Ann Alger, Julia Bent, Jack Bettesworth, Chip Bircher, Brad and Julie Bitar, Ellen 
Blackstone, Cecelia Boulais, Tim and Martha Cambridge, David Chuljian, John/Julie Connor/Cohn, Kevin Corwin, Dor-
othy Davis, Ed Deal, Becky Durr, Cheryl and Bob Dykstra, Charlie and Kathy Frisk, Terry and Rosa Beth Gibson, Bruce 
and Evelyn Haak, Jim Harper, Roland and Betsy Hayes, Chuck and Susan Henny, John Hermanson, Karen Herreid, 
Joe Jauquet, Stan and Bonnie Johannes, Rick/Helle Johns/Andersen, Kristin Jones, Mary Lou Jones, Mary Kay and 
David Kenney, Renee Koval-Huenuqueo, Steve Krings, Carrie and John Larson, Dale and Ingrid Larson, Patricia Mani-
gault, Glenn Marquardt, Virginia Martin, Steven and Kristine McBride, Barry and Denise McPherson, Dan and Elise 
Miller, Sandra Miller, Hoki and Annette Moir, Friends of the Montesano Library, Dianna Moore, Bill and Jan Morgan, 
Rene and Ann Morris, Sandie Mullikin, Dave and Connie Murnen, Karl Nelson, John and Lynn Ogren, Linda/Arthur 
Orgel/Grunbaum, Tim and Anita Plagge, Bob/Gay Plotnick/Jensen, George Reed, Bill and Mary Richardson, Deren 
Ross, Tom and Nancy Rowley, Ellen Running, Leif/Michelle Running/Alexander, Kelly/Bev Rupp/Arnoldy, Betsy/Bob 
Seidel/Martin, Phil and Melissa Seu, Gary and Penny Shackelford, Suzanne Staples, Glen Thompson, Pat Tollefson, 
Suzanne and Marc Tomlinson, Seppo and Pirjo Tuominen, Andy and Cheryl Varland, Nadine and Mark Wallace, Har-
old and Pat Warren, Andy/Christine Waterman/Seidl, Albert and Mary Watters, Alice Wilhyde, and Mary Zaremba. 

Barbara Anderson, Brad and Julie Bitar, John/Julie Connor/Cohn, Barbara Dolan, Becky Durr, Carissa & Caeden 
Gaffney, Jim Harper, Roland and Betsy Hayes, Scott/Sue Horton/Keilman, John and Mary Jacobs, Carrie and John 
Larson, Korina Layne-Jones, Bill Mayne, Steven and Kristine McBride, Pamela McCauley, Ken/Nancy McDonald/
Taylor, Barry and Denise McPherson, Dan and Elise Miller, Hoki and Annette Moir, Dianna Moore, Bill and Jan Mor-
gan, Bob/Gay Plotnick/Jensen, George Reed, Mike and Becky Root, Tom and Nancy Rowley, Betsy/Bob Seidel/Martin, 
Candice Szymborski Salser, Glen Thompson, Andy and Cheryl Varland, and Harold and Pat Warren.  

Donations Made in Memory of:  Betty Grad, Paul Hayes, Wayne McCleskey, David Warren and Mark Wilhyde.  

Coastal Raptors 

90 Westview Drive 

Hoquiam, WA 98550 
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Piping Plover (see page 4) 


